Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, May 9, 2016
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Andrew Cardarelli

Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe 

James O’Brien

Andrew Soliwoda

Administrative Leadership Team:
Scott Knief, Superintendent of Schools

Peter Gray, Asst. Superintendent of Schools
________________________________________________________________________
7:00 P.M.  Scott Knief opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.
RECOGNITIONS:

CES- Coyote Chronicle Newspaper with Jane Kent
Newspaper student participants were introduced by advisor, Jane Kent. Students in attendance were: Tori Bellew, Lorelai Gaynor, Joseph Tully, Shana Struski, Justin Gadles and Martin McDonald.   26 students are on staff.  This is the first year of this club.  Students select topics, interview, write and edit stories and print the paper. 
Presentation- Pre/Post Vocational Program with Mary Willett
Students Lily Hurley, Best Buddies President and Shelby Richardi gave a brief overview of their presentation to the Middle and High School students regarding Disability Awareness.  
3.  “Chef” Daniel Portelance – ProStart National Educator of Excellence Award
This winter, Dan Portelance was nominated by the Massachusetts Restaurant Association for a national award sponsored by ProStart.  Dan has been selected as the "ProStart National Educator of Excellence" and will be going to Chicago in May 19-21 to receive the award.  We will also watch a video about Dan on Youtube - “Why This Road - Dan Portelance”. Congratulations to Dan.
School Committee Re-organization: The Superintendent asked for a motion to re-organize the School Committee for the 2016-2017 school year by nominating a chairperson.
Chair:  Paula Kibbe made a motion to nominate Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi as Chairperson, Andrew Soliwoda second.  Approved unanimously.  

Vice Chair: Andrew Soliwoda made a motion to nominate James O’Brien as Vice Chair, Andy Cardarelli second.   Approved unanimously.  
Recording Secretary:  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi nominated Andrew Cardarelli as recording secretary for Executive Sessions. James O’Brien second. Approved unanimously.

Subcommittees:  Members were nominated to work on the following committees.  All committee positions were approved unanimously by the entire School Committee.

Policies:  Andrew Cardarelli was nominated by James O’Brien, and James O’Brien volunteered to remain on the sub-committee. 
Superintendent’s Evaluation:  Gina Marie Hanlon Cavicchi and James O’Brien serve as Chair and Co-Chair of Committee.
Building Committee:  James O’Brien and Andrew Soliwoda will continue in this role. 
Capital Outlay:  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi serves as the Chairperson.
Negotiations:

Teachers: Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi and James O’Brien serve as Chair and Co-Chair of Committee.
Paraprofessionals: Andrew Soliwoda and Paula Kibbe volunteered to serve.
Custodians:  Andrew Soliwoda and Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi volunteered to serve. 
Food Services: Andrew Soliwoda and Andrew Cardarelli volunteered to serve. 

Secretaries:  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi and Paula Kibbe volunteered to serve.
Bus Drivers: Paula Kibbe volunteered to serve.
Old Colony Regional District Appointing Authority:  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi serves as Chair.  Paula Kibbe and Andy Cardarelli will also serve.
I.    Comments from the General Public: Robert Belbin, MHS parent, is concerned about change on school’s policy regarding eligible credit for volunteering.  He stated the religious time spent as alter girl/boy will not be allowed as community service.  Mr. Knief asked for a clarification regarding the topic. Mr. Belbin, requests the School Committee to change policy and foster a better qualification of this policy. Mr. Knief explained the details of community service as a graduation requirement. The policy of the social studies department will be reviewed.  Ms. Holley will check this policy and communicate with Mr. Belbin.

Alan Dunham congratulations to Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi and James O’Brien for being nominated as chair and vice chair.  Also, kudos to David McCarthy for running a good race for a seat on School Committee.
II.    Comments from the EAPC:  Donna Ramsay commended all members of the committee. On Wednesday, elections will take place for new president.  This is Donna’s last meeting as she will be retiring.
III.    Update from Student Advisory and Captains Council: Captains Council Allison and Patrick Hurley reported. Benches will be placed outside the gym doors as a memorial to Zach Kane with a stone plaque.  
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve regular session minutes of April 4, 2016. James O’Brien second the motion, Andy Cardarelli abstained. Approved.  James O’Brien made a motion to approve March 31, 2016 special meeting minutes with Board of Selectmen, Andrew Soliwoda second the motion. Andy Cardarelli abstained. Approved.  
V. Communications:  
A. SEMASC Executive Director Letter: On April 13, 2016, Carver hosted over 31 high schools totaling over 550 students for Spring SEMASC Conference.  SEMASC Executive Director Linda Francis sent a letter of thanks for the successful event and in particular noted:  outstanding leadership of President Gigi Tracey and Noel Walton and Maggie McCarthy for their extraordinary “above and beyond” attention to details. They are risk takers and difference makers!  Also thank you to advisors, Chris Tresca and Brendan Cully. 
B. America’s Most Challenging Schools:   For second year, Carver has made the list Washington Posts list of “America’s Most Challenging High Schools”.  The total number of advance placement tests, international baccalaureate and Cambridge tests given at a school each year are divided by the number of seniors who graduate giving the Challenge Index.  
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:  

Standard I – Instructional Leadership

A. Old Colony Regional Vocational Technical High School: John Bandzul, OCV board member provided the committee with updates.  On his first two years on OCV school board, there was a new superintendent, business manager and principal.  OCV has a less than 98% drop out rate, MCAS continued to improve, continue to be a level 1 school according to DESE standards.  Six towns participate in the vocational system.    
B.  Day on the Hill: Scott Knief attended on April 16th with three students:  Gigi Tracey, Carley Ryan and Ryan Semple.  They saw four speakers:  State Auditor Suzanne Bump, Senate Ways and Means Chair Karen Spilka, and Education Committee Co-Chairs: Senator Sonia Chang-Diaz and Representative Alice Peisc.  Also time was spent with aides for Representative Gifford and Senator Pacheco. 

A summary of 2016 MASC legislative priorities outlined at the conference were: Chapter 70 aid revisions, charter school funding reform and full funding of special education circuit breaker.  Currently, the EAPC is looking for support from School Committees and Boards’ of Selectman on resolution on the Foundation Budget and Chapter 70 aid and Charter Schools.
James O’Brien asked about doing a vote on resolution at next joint meeting.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi will reach out to Ron Clarke to check on scheduling on of this meeting. 

Standard II – Management and Operations

A.  Personnel Updates:
New Hires:  Caitlyn Adams, MHS Admin. Assistant
Louise Boisvert, CES School Secretary, Brian Claus, MHS Physics/Astronomy Teacher; & Tiffini Cornock, MHS Chemistry.
B.  MSBA Updates:  Statement of Interest – MHS Roof SOI was submitted.  We were notified we could move forward on the process but with a 15% decrease on reimbursement rate.  The options would be to move forward but it would cost the school/town approximately one million dollars or wait another year to get full re-imbursement.  Since 2007, MSBA has supported accelerated repair projects; so it is likely that a one year wait is suggested.  However, an appeal has been submitted based on an occupancy certificate in March of 1997.  It has gone forward to the Board of Directors.  Response is expected fairly quickly, most likely by the end of this week.  
C. Financial and Facilities Updates:  Peter Gray reported for next couple of weeks projections for budget /pay roll expenses will be prepared.  Beginning first week in June, unless emergency procurement, all budget lines will be frozen.  Financial package will be presented starting July 1st for school committee on a monthly basis.  For the middle high school gymnasium floor replacement, a wood floor has been selected.  Bid packages will be going out on May 23 with completion in August. Drinking water is regularly tested with DEP.  Our water is safe and we are in full compliance.  Last winter, we had a new septic systems installed and hydro seeding is being done. 
D.  Elementary Building Committee Update: Scott shared at last meeting there was a review of playground structures and traffic flow discussions.  The plan to change the traffic pattern will be shared with parents by end of school year and will be implemented in September. Next building meeting is 5/11th.  Andrew Soliwoda encouraged community to attend and we are coming in on budget and on time.
Standard III – Family and Community Engagement
A. Spring School and Community Events Calendar – List of events in May and June was shared.  Committee is welcome and invited to attend these events. 
B. Dream Ride -2 – Scott Knief and Michael Schultz will participate in Dream Ride 2 during June 5 to June 12, 2016.  In 2011, Plymouth Superintendent Dr. Gary Maestas organized and participated in what he called the DreamRide; a bike ride from Washington D.C. to Plymouth MA to promote wellness and good decision initiatives and to raise money for the Plymouth Education Foundation.  He has organized DreamRide2 and has invited Scott Knief Mike Schultz to join him on the ride. Scott and Mike will be raising funds to develop a Carver Educational Foundation to support healthy wellness and healthy decision making.  Along the ride, the cyclists will be making stops at schools and YMCA’s to make presentations to students and during the week will Skype to the Carver students and faculty. 
Standard IV – Professional Cultural 

A.  High School Handbook Review: Mark Sousa, MHS Assistant Principal thanked his committee members and provided essential changes:   final exam exemptions for grade 11 and 12, standards of dress, cell phone usage, defacing school property, policy of physical restraint, review of educational materials regarding opiate use and misuse, meals cost changes, pre-requisite to participate in student athletics or marching band.
B. Middle School Handbook Review: Christine Cabral, MHS Assistant Principal thanked her committee members and provided essential changes:  promotion requirements, Three R’s change to Be Respectful, Be Responsible, Be the Best You Can Be as well as the expectations of this motto, physical restraint policy, textbook and school supplies, library access guidelines, Musical Theatre added to grade 8 activities, back pack policy and directed study policy.
C. Elementary Handbook Review: Kerry Agashe, CES Associate Principal thanked her committee members and provided essential changes:  all dates, personnel, and district changes will be updated.  Arrival and end of day dismissal will be changed to indicate construction zones and most up to date traffic patterns.  Head Lice and Personal Appearance policies were revised. 
Motion by James O’Brien to approve all changes/revisions to Middle School, High School and Elementary School handbooks for 2016-2017.  Motion second by Andrew Soliwoda.  All in favor. 

VII   Recommendations from Superintendent

A. Field Trips:  Grade 9 to Martha’s Vineyard on June 11, 2016   James O’Brien made a motion to approve the field trip, Andrew Soliwoda second the motion.  All in favor. 
B. School Choice for 2016-2017:  The Superintendent reported that we currently have 112 kindergarten registrations for the 2016 incoming class. As a result of the enrollment numbers to date, the Superintendent strongly recommended to accept 12 school choice students.  James O’Brien made a motion to participate in School Choice for 2016-2017 for kindergarten only. Andrew Soliwoda made a second to the motion.  Discussion: as the new building becomes available, a closer look made need to be made at the enrollment numbers.  Motion approved unanimously.
C. School Committee Retreat: Mr. Knief recommended a retreat to discuss mission and vision and establishing goals and priorities for School Committee. A Saturday was suggested, however, other options were discussed. Mr. Soliwoda proposed an evening meeting.
Monday, July 25th at 7pm was set as Retreat date.
VIII. Reports from School Committee: None at this time.
Motion to adjourn by James O’Brien.  Second by Andrew Cardarelli. 
Approved unanimously.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:48 p.m.  
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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